# Disaster Medicine and Public Health Preparedness

#### www.cambridge.org/dmp

## **Commentary**

Cite this article: Rocha ICN, dos Santos Costa AC, Islam Z, et al. (2022) Typhoons during the COVID-19 pandemic in the Philippines: Impact of a double crises on mental health. Disaster Med Public Health Prep 16: 2275–2278. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/dmp.2021.140.

First published online: 3 May 2021

#### **Keywords:**

COVID-19; disasters; mental health; pandemics; Philippines; typhoons

#### **Abbreviation List:**

COVID-19, coronavirus disease 2019; PTSD, posttraumatic stress disorder; NCMH, National Center for Mental Health; DOH, Department of Health

### Corresponding author:

lan Christopher Naungayan Rocha, Email: rocha1750018@ceu.edu.ph.

Typhoons During the COVID-19 Pandemic in the Philippines: Impact of a Double Crises on Mental Health

Ian Christopher Naungayan Rocha<sup>1</sup>, Ana Carla dos Santos Costa<sup>2</sup>, Zarmina Islam<sup>3</sup>, Shubhika Jain<sup>4</sup>, Samarth Goyal<sup>4</sup>, Parvathy Mohanan<sup>5</sup>, Mohammad Yasir Essar<sup>6</sup>, and Shoaib Ahmad<sup>7</sup>

<sup>1</sup>School of Medicine, Centro Escolar University, Manila, Philippines; <sup>2</sup>Federal University of Bahia, Salvador, Bahia, Brazil; <sup>3</sup>Dow University of Health Sciences, Karachi, Pakistan; <sup>4</sup>Kasturba Medical College, Manipal, Karnataka, India; <sup>5</sup>Medical University Sofia, Sofia, Bulgaria; <sup>6</sup>Medical Research Center, Kateb University, Kabul, Afghanistan and <sup>7</sup>Punjab Medical College, Faisalabad, Pakistan

#### **Abstract**

The Philippines, a disaster-prone country in Asia, was hit by 22 tropical cyclones during the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) pandemic. Among the 22 tropical cyclones, 1 is recorded as the strongest tropical cyclone that made a landfall in world history. The recurrent typhoons in the Philippines during the pandemic have led to a long-lasting humanitarian crisis as hundreds of thousands of houses and collateral assets have been destroyed due to floods and landslides, leaving thousands of Filipinos homeless. Concurrently, the country has been experiencing a rise in the number of COVID-19 cases due to overcrowding in evacuation centers and lack of social distancing. The simultaneous existence of natural disasters and pandemic has caused devastating and detrimental effects to the mental health of Filipinos. Nonetheless, the Government of the Philippines, together with the World Health Organization and other humanitarian organizations, has been working hand-in-hand in implementing mental health approaches and providing psychological interventions to Filipinos who were greatly affected by the natural disasters and the COVID-19 pandemic.

#### Introduction

The Philippines, a Southeast Asian archipelagic country with 7641 islands, <sup>1</sup> has experienced a vast number of deadly disasters, such as recurrent typhoons, earthquakes, floods, storm surges, volcanic eruptions, and other natural disasters. <sup>2,3</sup> This is the reason why it was dubbed the third most disaster-prone country in the world, behind Tonga and Vanuatu. <sup>3–5</sup> Annually, an average of 20 typhoons hit the country, 5 of which are devastating. <sup>6,7</sup>

More than 100 million residents are exposed to an extensive variety of natural disasters due to 4 main factors. <sup>8,9</sup> First and foremost is the country's geographical location on the Pacific's earth-quake and volcano Ring of Fire, making it very susceptible to natural disasters. <sup>7,9</sup> Second factor is its warm ocean waters with a temperature of above 28°C, which may trigger typhoons to form. <sup>9–11</sup> Located just above the equator in the Western Pacific, the country is surrounded by the warmest ocean temperatures in the globe. <sup>7,9</sup> Third factor is the country's deforestation problem which triggers mudslides and flash floods. <sup>9,12</sup> The last factor is the country's social vulnerability. Many poor Filipinos who live on low-lying coastal islands are most vulnerable to disasters. <sup>9,13,14</sup>

In 2020, the Philippines was hit by a total of 22 tropical cyclones in the middle of a pandemic.<sup>7</sup> Among the 22 tropical cyclones, there were 5 tropical depressions, 7 tropical storms, 3 severe tropical storms, 6 typhoons, and 1 super typhoon.<sup>7</sup> On May 14, 2020, when the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) pandemic had already resulted in 11 876 cases in the country, the first tropical cyclone for the year, Typhoon Vongfong (locally known as *Typhoon Ambo*), hit the Philippines and devastated areas of the country's east coast.<sup>15,16</sup> In less than 12 hours, it transformed from a strong tropical storm to a Category 3 typhoon, with heavy rains and winds of 96 mph that caused floods, landslides, power cuts, knocked down trees, countless roofs, in addition to damaging homes and infrastructure in the region, leaving thousands of people homeless, because they lived in areas at risk.<sup>16</sup>

Six months after the first tropical cyclone in 2020 landed in the country, the Philippines was struck by Super Typhoon Goni (locally known as *Super Typhoon Rolly*), the strongest tropical cyclone in world history, with rains and winds of 195 mph, on November 1, 2020.<sup>17</sup> Twelve regions in the Philippines, with a total population of 68.6 million, were reported to be affected by the Category 5 super typhoon.<sup>18–20</sup> Among the 12 regions, the Bicol region, specifically the provinces of Catanduanes and Albay, was greatly devastated.<sup>18</sup>

© Society for Disaster Medicine and Public Health, Inc. 2021.



2276 ICN Rocha et al.

The effects of this climatic disturbance were devastating and enhanced due to the current pandemic. During the landfall of Typhoon Vongfong, around 61 000 families were assigned to 2332 shelters in the Bicol region, and 13 000 people were evacuated in the Samar region,<sup>21</sup> while during the landfall of Super Typhoon Goni, around 400 000 individuals were displaced in the Bicol region.<sup>22</sup> Repetitive typhoons in the Philippines during the pandemic have laid the bricks for an everlasting humanitarian crisis as more than 305 000 houses and collateral assets have been damaged or destroyed.<sup>23</sup> Therefore, the scenarios facing the typhoon passage demanded immediate evacuation; however, due to isolation and social distancing, these actions were hindered. 16 Authorities tried to avoid agglomerations as much as possible at evacuation sites to ensure compliance with measures of social distance and hygiene, in addition to checking body temperature and the presence of symptoms of COVID-19. Other strategies included sending packages of food to municipalities that could suffer from a shortage of supplies. 15,21,24

In many instances, natural disasters can cause physical, mental, and social health problems, wherein poor mental health is more frequently reported.<sup>25</sup> However, when natural disasters are added to an ongoing pandemic, this combined situation may overwhelm and devastate many individuals, leading to poorer mental health. Thus, this article aims to address the effects of natural disasters on the mental health of Filipinos during the COVID-19 pandemic.

#### **Discussion**

As the Philippines is known to be hit by at least 20 typhoons every year, delayed mental health effects have been noticed more often than immediate effects. The worst typhoon in the Philippines' natural disaster history recorded before the recent Super Typhoon Goni was Super Typhoon Haiyan (locally known as Super Typhoon Yolanda) that hit in November 2013. 17,26 Studies reported that the mental health of Filipinos after Super Typhoon Haiyan has reasoned out the delay in manifestations of mental instability. At the time of disaster, surviving the worst and escaping the worst occupy the victims. Post-rescue, when a safe space is reached, which is after a period of 3 to 6 months, is when the mental component enters. Posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD), depression, and anxiety were reported after Super Typhoon Haiyan, and the same could be expected now.<sup>27</sup>

With the added pandemic, adjustment problems and irrational fears, shock, and hopelessness are worse this time, compared with previous disasters in the Philippines. A constant state of despair is also seen in the victims, which is stirring the mental health of the population. The burden of losing a loved one and the effect of realizing it later, displacement of family, socio-economic loss, environmental loss, and lack of mental preparedness and social support with negative coping skills, such as substance abuse, may induce psychological stress. One important cause of this is the non-availability of medications for people who were already on drugs for pre-existing mental health problems, which aggravates their condition.

Moreover, the effect of pandemics on mental health has also been studied frequently during the COVID-19 pandemic. It was stated in a study conducted within the early portion of 2020 that a minimum of 3.6 million Filipinos suffer from a type of mental, neurological, and substance use disorder.<sup>28</sup> Thus, one can conclude that the COVID-19 pandemic has had a very detrimental effect on mental health, leading to depression, anxiety, severe stress, and high suicidal tendencies in the general population all over the world.<sup>29,30</sup>

In the Philippines, many studies were conducted to assess the correlation between the pandemic and mental health of Filipinos. One study concluded that around 17% have moderate-to-severe depressive symptoms, whereas around 30% reported to have moderate-to-severe anxiety levels, and around 14% had moderate-to-severe stress levels. Cases for mental health conditions, especially depression, anxiety, and severe stress significantly spiked up. A rise in suicide rates, increased by 25.7% in 2020, was a major concern. Although the Philippines has consistently ranked in the top 5 of a worldwide optimism index, the National Center for Mental Health (NCMH) has revealed a huge rise in monthly hotline calls about depression, with numbers increasing from just 80 calls before lockdown to about 400.33

Many factors having an adverse effect on mental health during the pandemic were identified, which include younger than age 30, female gender, well-educated, unmarried or separated, prolonged home stay, excessive worries about COVID-19, and association with people who have already contracted the disease. Protective factors, on the other hand, included male gender, staying within a joint family especially with children, having confidence in one's own ability to make it through the pandemic as well as one's health care professionals, having employment, and hand hygiene. 31,34

Since the passing of the country's Mental Health Act, the comprehensive and integrated approach has been practiced.<sup>35</sup> To incorporate community involvement and provide a holistic approach, 3 main ideas have been highlighted, such as incorporation of culture in intervention program by ensuring audience appropriate language usage for the material and methodology used, participatory approaches by implying the utilization of community for both the delivery as well as the reception of the intervention, and evolving role of competent community psychologists who will empower the community by understanding and managing the stakeholders.<sup>35</sup> The importance of community-based intervention is felt since mental health is still stigmatized in the Philippines. Thus, involving the community in designing, delivering, and training would be a more agreeable approach.

Realizing this, the government of the Philippines introduced a multi-sectoral approach for mental health in a variety of settings, such as in offices, colleges, schools, and hospitals.<sup>36</sup> These include National Suicide Prevention Strategy, NCMH's 24/7 hotline, and World Suicide Prevention Day to raise awareness. Collaborating with the government, the World Health Organization urges Filipinos to have conversations about mental health and highlights the need for empathy by listening to those affected.<sup>33</sup> Moreover, US \$12 billion will be allocated to the purchase and distribution of COVID-19 vaccines in developing countries, including the Philippines, by the World Bank Group.<sup>37</sup> The Office of Civil Defense and the National Disaster Risk Reduction and Management Council are also working to build preparedness within residents by encouraging sanitation and social distancing during the disaster to help improve safety within temporary shelters.<sup>38</sup>

At the communal level, local initiatives are working to address mental health needs of the general population through training programs and requests to build more mental health facilities. A scarcity of well-trained psychiatrists exists in communal settings, which allows locals to find alternatives to training workers in identifying and managing mental health concerns, especially trauma. One such example is the initiative by the regional office of the Department of Health (DOH) in Bicol which aims to train workers in rural and city areas to manage mental health concerns within their communities. The DOH has also requested the local

government units to increase mental health institutes like Don Susano Rodriguez Memorial Mental Hospital in Pili as such institutes are few in number in the region and in the country. 40 In addition, the local government units in Bicol, with the assistance of the Department of Education, conducted therapeutic sessions on psychological well-being and mental support programs to assist the locals in recovering from trauma and anxiety caused by the recurrent catastrophic typhoons and current pandemic. 41 Teachers were also identified as key players in addressing mental health issues of children and hence initiatives to provide psychological first aid training to them are helping address their mental health needs. 39

Other suggestions include the use of telemedicine to help navigate the burden of mental health issues, and implementation of disaster risk reduction management and psychological interventions to Filipinos who were greatly affected by both natural disasters and the COVID-19 pandemic. 42,43 Psychological interventions include coping strategies, psychological first aid, debriefing, cognitive behavioral therapy, psychosocial support, and communitybased interventions. 44,45 In addition, it is necessary that primary health care services, which constitute the most frequent contact of a greater part of the population, integrate aspects of mental health care, with a focus on previous diagnosis, prevention, and treatment of mental disorders in the community, as well as in the development of educational and awareness campaigns on the topic. Such integration is also necessary, because during the pandemic and in situations of public emergency, such services are the main form of care for patients with psychiatric diseases, due to the difficulty of accessing some services. In this scenario, more substantial financing by the government is also needed, with the objective of expanding and giving greater autonomy to primary care services, through the training of professionals to work in the initial management of mental disorders. Strategies like these can assist not only in the treatment of pre-existing mental illnesses, but also in reducing the incidence of new psychiatric disorders.

### **Conclusion**

To conclude, the Philippines is undergoing a humanitarian crisis amidst a pandemic, which is causing detrimental impacts on the mental health of Filipinos. The Philippines experienced many natural disasters during the pandemic primarily due to its geographical location and warm ocean temperatures. Typhoons in 2020 had devastating infrastructural impacts on an already poverty-stricken country, with the addition of a growing COVID-19 pandemic. Loss of basic amenities, homelessness, financial stress, and lack of social distancing in evacuation centers were prevailing factors to mental instability. Among the psychological impacts, depression, anxiety, and PTSD were increasing within a population that already had high mental health problems. Nonetheless, international agencies and the government are making efforts to recover through the creation of economic opportunities, provision of COVID-19 vaccines, and mental health support services.

**Author Contributions.** ICNR conceived the idea and design; wrote the abstract, introduction, and discussion; organized the list of references; and edited the final draft. ACdSC wrote the introduction and discussion, and made critical comments and revision. ZI wrote the discussion and conclusion, and edited the final draft. SJ wrote the discussion. SG wrote the discussion. PM wrote the discussion. MYE made the critical comments and revision. SA edited the final draft. All authors revised and approved the final manuscript.

**Conflict(s) of Interest.** The authors declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this paper.

#### References

- GOV.PH. About the Philippines. https://www.gov.ph/es/the-philippines. html. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- United Nations Office for Disaster Risk Reduction. Disaster risk reduction in the Philippines: status report 2019. 2019. https://www.unisdr.org/files/68265\_682308philippinesdrmstatusreport.pdf. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- Wingard J, Brändlin AS. Philippines: a country prone to natural disasters. *DW News*. November 10, 2013. https://p.dw.com/p/1AF24. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- Quismundo T. Philippines is 3rd most disaster-prone country, new study shows. *Inquirer.Net*. October 16, 2012. https://globalnation.inquirer.net/ 52858/philippines-is-3rd-most-disaster-prone-country-new-study-shows. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- Sanchez MJ. Risk index for natural disasters Philippines for 2020. Statista. December 21, 2020. https://www.statista.com/statistics/921036/philippines-risk-index-for-natural-disasters/. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- Asian Disaster Reduction Center. Information on disaster risk reduction of member countries. 2019. https://www.adrc.asia/nationinformation.php? NationCode=608&Lang=en. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- GOV.PH. About tropical cyclones. http://bagong.pagasa.dost.gov.ph/ information/about-tropical-cyclone. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- Philippine Statistics Authority. National quickstat for 2021. 2021.
  \*https://psa.gov.ph/statistics/quickstat/national-quickstat/all/\*. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- Vergano D. 5 reasons the Philippines is so disaster prone. National Geographic. November 12, 2013. https://www.nationalgeographic.com/ science/article/131111-philippines-dangers-haiyan-yolanda-death-tollrises. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- de Viana AV. The Philippines' typhoon alley: the historic bagyos of the Philippines and their impact. *Jurnal Kajian Wilayah*. 2014;5(2):184-216. http://jkw.psdr.lipi.go.id/index.php/jkw/article/view/262/136. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- Thompson A. Hotter ocean waters give typhoons a boost. Scientific American. December 10, 2014. https://www.scientificamerican.com/ article/hotter-ocean-waters-give-typhoons-a-boost/. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- DW News. Deadly Philippines superstorm triggers mudslides and flooding, killing scores. December 23, 2017. https://p.dw.com/p/2psT5. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- Morin VM, Ahmad MM, Warnitchai P. Vulnerability to typhoon hazards in the coastal informal settlements of Metro Manila, the Philippines. *Disasters*. 2016;40(4):693-719. doi: 10.1111/disa.12174.
- Gonzalez Rojas A. Vulnerability assessment using time series mapping: a case study of typhoon Haiyan in Tacloban City, Philippines. [master's thesis]. Cambridge: Harvard University. 2019. http://nrs.harvard.edu/urn-3: HUL.InstRepos:42004236. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- Lucero-Prisno DE III, Bernardino GD Jr, Camua AAR, et al. Philippines braces for the typhoon season amidst COVID-19. Lancet Reg Health West Pac. 2020;1:100003. doi: 10.1016/j.lanwpc.2020.100003.
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs.
  Philippines: typhoon Ambo (Vongfong) information bulletin. May 14,
  2020. https://reliefweb.int/report/philippines/philippines-typhoon-ambovongfong-information-bulletin. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- 17. **Madarang CRS.** Philippines bore the brunt of history's 3 most powerful tropical cyclones at landfall. Philippine Star. November 18, 2020. https://interaksyon.philstar.com/politics-issues/2020/11/18/180660/3-powerfultropical-cyclones-history-philippines/. Accessed March 7, 2021.
- Aguilar K. More than 2 million people across 12 regions affected by Rolly. Inquirer.Net. November 2, 2020. https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/1355361/

- more-than-2-million-people-across-12-regions-affected-by-rolly-ndrrmc. Accessed March 7, 2021.
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. Super typhoon Goni: Philippines. October 31, 2020. https://reliefweb.int/sites/ reliefweb.int/files/resources/PDC\_TC\_Goni\_UNOCHA\_WFP\_JADE\_ Advisory\_15\_1500UTC\_v2.pdf. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- United Nations Children's Fund. Over 700,000 children among the most affected as super typhoon Rolly/Goni hit the Philippines. November 2, 2020. https://www.unicef.org/philippines/stories/over-700000-childrenamong-most-affected-super-typhoon-rollygoni-hit-philippines. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. Philippines: typhoon Vongfong brings social distancing concerns. May 15, 2020. https://reliefweb.int/report/philippines/philippines-typhoon-vongfong-brings-social-distancing-concerns. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- Gutierrez J, Beech H. Typhoon Goni leaves Philippines after only grazing Manila. New York Times. November 18, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/ 2020/10/31/world/asia/typhoon-goni-live-updates.html. Accessed March 7, 2021.
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs.
  Typhoon crisis: 305,000 houses wrecked in Philippines. November 26,
  2020. https://reliefweb.int/report/philippines/typhoon-crisis-305000-houses-wrecked-philippines. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- 24. Kaufman R. The next Philippines natural disaster is coming: what can be done to reduce the human and economic toll. Nikkei Asia. January 23, 2021. https://asia.nikkei.com/Opinion/The-next-Philippines-natural-disaster-iscoming2. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- Makwana N. Disaster and its impact on mental health: a narrative review. *J Family Med Prim Care*. 2019;8(10):3090-3095. doi: 10.4103/jfmpc.jfmpc\_ 893\_19.
- McPherson M, Counahan M, Hall JL. Responding to typhoon Haiyan in the Philippines. Western Pac Surveill Response J. 2015;6 Suppl 1(Suppl 1): 1-4. doi: 10.5365/WPSAR.2015.6.4.HYN\_026.
- Geronimo JY. WHO: mental health problems emerging in Yolanda-hit areas. Rappler. May 10, 2014. https://www.rappler.com/nation/mental-health-problems-yolanda-communities. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- 28 Department of Health. Your mind matters: DOH calls for unified response to mental health. https://doh.gov.ph/press-release/YOUR-MIND-MATTERS-DOH-CALLS-FOR-UNIFIED-RESPONSE-TO-MENTAL-HEALTH. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- 29 Cleofas JV, Rocha ICN. Demographic, gadget and internet profiles as determinants of disease and consequence related COVID-19 anxiety among Filipino college students. *Educ Inf Technol (Dordr)*. 2021;1-16. doi: 10.1007/s10639-021-10529-9.
- Xiong J, Lipsitz O, Nasri F, et al. Impact of COVID-19 pandemic on mental health in the general population: a systematic review. J Affect Disord. 2020;277:55-64. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020.08.001.
- Tee ML, Tee CA, Anlacan JP, et al. Psychological impact of COVID-19 pandemic in the Philippines. J Affect Disord. 2020;277:379-391. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020.08.043.

- Rivas R. Suicide cases rise in PH as pandemic drags on. Rappler. March 17, 2021. https://www.rappler.com/nation/suicide-rises-philippines-pandemicdrags-on-2021. Accessed March 28, 2021.
- 33. World Health Organization. DOH and WHO promote holistic mental health wellness in light of World Suicide Prevention Day: mental health hotlines bolstered amidst a surge of call during COVID-19 pandemic. September 10, 2020. https://www.who.int/philippines/news/detail/10-09-2020-doh-and-who-promote-holistic-mental-health-wellness-in-light-of-world-suicide-prevention-day. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- 34. Wang C, Tee M, Roy AE, *et al.* The impact of COVID-19 pandemic on physical and mental health of Asians: a study of seven middle-income countries in Asia. *PLoS One.* 2021;16(2):e0246824. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0246824.
- 35. Lally J, Tully J, Samaniego R. Mental health services in the Philippines. *BJPsych Int.* 2019;16(3):62-64. doi: 10.1192/bji.2018.34.
- Xinhua News Agency. Philippines sees "significant" surge in mental health calls in time of COVID-19. September 10, 2020. http://www.xinhuanet. com/english/2020-09/10/c\_139358578.htm. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- 37. United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs. Philippines: while battling the pandemic, strengthening disaster risk reduction and management needed to aid recovery. December 8, 2020. https://reliefweb.int/report/philippines/philippines-while-battling-pandemic-strengthening-disaster-risk-reduction-and. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- Mendoza K. How to prepare for typhoon hazards during a pandemic. Rappler. October 13, 2020. https://www.rappler.com/moveph/office-civil-defense-message-filipinos-prepare-typhoons-coronavirus-pandemic. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- Estrada CA, Usami M, Satake N, et al. Current situation and challenges for mental health focused on treatment and care in Japan and the Philippines – highlights of the training program by the National Center for Global Health and Medicine. BMC Proc. 2020;14(Suppl 11):11. doi: 10.1186/s12919-020-00194-0.
- Toledo S. Bicol LGUS asked to boost mental health services. Philippine News Agency. October 23, 2020. https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/ 1119472. Accessed March 26, 2021.
- 41. **Balala CE.** Typhoon-affected learners in Bicol to receive psychological support. *ReliefWeb*. December 9, 2020. https://reliefweb.int/report/philippines/typhoon-affected-learners-bicol-receive-psychological-support. Accessed March 26, 2021.
- Ćosić K, Popović S, Šarlija M, Kesedžić I. Impact of human disasters and COVID-19 pandemic on mental health: potential of digital psychiatry. Psychiatr Danub. 2020;32(1):25-31. doi: 10.24869/psyd.2020.25.
- 43. **Philippines typhoon recovery**, complicated by coronavirus concerns. *UN News.* May 15, 2020. https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/05/1064202. Accessed February 28, 2021.
- American Medical Association. Managing mental health during COVID-19. June 5, 2020. https://www.ama-assn.org/delivering-care/public-health/managing-mental-health-during-covid-19. Accessed March 7, 2021.
- 45. Math SB, Nirmala MC, Moirangthem S, Kumar NC. Disaster management: mental health perspective. *Indian J Psychol Med.* 2015;37(3): 261-271. doi: 10.4103/0253-7176.162915.